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President’s Statement A Conservation 
Conversation

When I look back at 2018, my first full 
year at the helm of Chippewa Watershed 
Conservancy, it is incredible to ponder all 
of this organization’s accomplishments. 
We finalized two conservation easements 
with two different landowners who have 
both participated in land protection 
projects with us in the past. We built 
and maintained many miles of trail 
for people to enjoy. We offered more 
informal environmental education outings 
than any other year since our inception. 
We developed two new educational 
programs for preschoolers and at-risk 
youth -- two populations who were not 
adequately served by local institutions 
in our service area. All of this work has 
elevated our presence in the Central 
Michigan region. I am determined to 
make Chippewa Watershed Conservancy 
a pillar in our community, not just a 
nicety. At the heart of all this work is you. 

Here’s to an even better 2019.

On Thursday, December 6th, 2018, 
we honored all our hardworking 
volunteers at the first annual volunteer 
appreciation party. CWC preserve 
and easement monitors, trail builders, 
preserve stewards, graphic designers, 

board members, educators and other 
volunteers gathered to celebrate the 
innumerable accomplishments they 
were involved in over the course of the 
year. The event, which took place in the 
Veterans Memorial Library Annex Room, 
featured food and drinks, a presentation 
highlighting volunteer accomplishments 
in 2018, and conversations on the 
group’s many achievements. 

“Volunteers in a large or medium size 
organizations are valuable. Volunteers in 
a small organization are essential,” said 
Jon Breithaupt, CWC Executive Director. 
“We’re delighted to be able to show our 
gratitude to our many volunteers. These 
hardworking folks take on many different 
roles, roles that are commonly fulfilled by 
staff members in larger organizations.”

For the first time, we presented a 
volunteer of the year award. While there 
were many deserving candidates, Paul 

Low of Mt. Pleasant stood out from 
the pack. Paul utilized his carpentry 
skills in helping us construct three 
informational kiosks at trailheads, several 
ecological restoration signs and never 
missed a trail building day at Bundy Hill 
Preserve. To further challenge himself, 
Paul would ride his bicycle from his 
residence in Deerfield Township to 
Bundy Hill each week. Many weeks, 
he would sandwich three hours of 
physically-demanding trail work between 
25 miles of cycling. He led the effort 
to install three benches at Bundy Hill, 
including one which he carried to the 
tallest point in Isabella County on his 
own.  Paul also contributed time with 
routine landscape maintenance at our 
trailheads. We’re very grateful for his 
support and commitment to our mission. 
Congratulations Paul! 

FIRST EVER VOLUNTEER OF THE YEAR AWARD PRESENTED

Boy, it sure feels 
like winter! 

The calendar 
has winter officially 
starting at the 
Winter Solstice 
on December 21 
and going through 
March 19. Board 
member Mike 
LeValley recently 

led a guided Winter Solstice hike for 
35 people at our 78 acre Sylvan Solace 
Preserve on December 21. With seasonal 
lag, the coldest time of the year usually 
follows the Solstice by a few weeks. 
January is traditionally the coldest month 
in Michigan when the average temperature 
overnight is 17.8 degrees. On January 1st, 
approximately 17 people woke up early 
and braved the cold to greet the new year 
for a First Hike at Bundy Hill led by Mike 
LeValley. Many more upcoming activities 
are planned for our preserves. Be sure to 
watch our newsletters or follow us online 
to see the many planned guided hikes that 
are scheduled throughout the year. We 
have many exciting events coming in 2019. 

Our Executive Director Jon Breithaupt, 
along with the board of directors, has 
been actively engaged in working on 
fulfilling our mission of protecting and 
restoring Central Michigan’s land, water, 
and wildlife resources to improve the 
quality of life for all. The CWC recently 

added additional land to the Messinger 
Conservation Easement and as we move 
forward into this new year, we are excited 
about the potential acquisition of a couple 
of new preserves. We will share more on 
these as they develop. Also, look for new 
way-finding highway signs for several of 
our existing preserves. In 2019, we will 
once again be hosting stewardship work 
days at our preserves on the third Saturday 
of each month beginning April 20th.

While the weather has been very cold 
in recent days, winter can also be very 
pretty providing opportunities for hiking, 
snowshoeing and enjoying the outdoors. If 
you’re someone looking forward to spring, 
you can again join us on March 23 for a 
guided hike at Sylvan Solace where we 
will be looking for early signs of spring. 
Speaking of spring, be sure to mark your 
calendars for our 2019 Annual Spring 
Banquet on April 18. 

Until then, remember we live in the 
Mitten State, so be sure to take your 
mittens, hat, and scarf and dress warmly 
when you visit one of our preserves this 
winter. The winter scenery is beautiful and 
it can be enjoyable when you dress for the 
weather. In the words of John Burroughs, 
“He who marvels at the beauty of the 
world in summer will find equal cause 
for wonder and admiration in winter.....
in winter the stars seem to have rekindled 
their fires, the moon achieves a fuller 
triumph, and the heavens wear a look of a 
more exalted simplicity.”

Steve Pung, Board President

Jon Breithaupt, Executive Director

Cover photo by Lizette Betancourt



A Conservation 
Conversation

In rural Deerfield Township, Isabella 
County, Anne Messinger took leadership 
of protecting the land where she resides. 
Anne reached out to the Conservancy 
in spring 2018 to see if several parcels 
adjacent to her 18 acres protected 
under a conservation easement with 
the CWC would make a good addition. 
When board member Stan Lilley and 
Executive Director Jon Breithaupt 
toured the 14 acres, they knew it made 
sense for inclusion into the Messinger 
Conservation Easement.

“When we explored the hardwood 
swampland, open meadow full of 
butterflies, and the trails Anne was 
maintaining on her recently purchased 
property, we knew it made sense to 
amendment her current conservation 
easement and include these four 
parcels which totaled just over 14 
acres,” said Breithaupt. “We value 
protecting lands adjacent or nearby 
other conservation easements, parklands 

or nature preserves. Increasing the size 
of protected areas is essential to create 
viable wildlife corridors, preserve clean 
air and drinking water, and enhance 
scenic views.” 

Conservation easements are a 
cost-effective tool to protect privately 
owned natural space. They conserve 
natural resources by limiting certain 
development rights. Each easement is 
carefully crafted so goals of both CWC 
and the landowner may be achieved. 
Landowners can negotiate the terms 
of each conservation easement to 
fulfil their short and long term desires. 
“Working with the CWC to protect the 
conservation value of my land has been 
exceedingly gratifying and has required 
small effort from me. Working with 
Stan in 2015 to establish the easement 
and Jon in 2018 to extend it couldn’t 
have been easier or more rewarding.  
I truly felt informed, understood and 
supported through each process, 

and during ongoing monitoring.  
Being treated so personally is a great 
advantage of working with the CWC. 
It is a local organization whose staff, 
board and members treat each other like 
friends!” proclaimed Anne. 

Anne continued, “My 32-acre parcel is 
just a very small part of the world, but I’m 
deeply grateful to CWC for providing me 
the choice of protecting this little tract. 
My beloved fields, wetlands and forest 
will still be beautiful and natural, long 
after I’m gone.” 

CONSERVED



Thank You To Our  2018 SupportersBenefactors
Donald & Karen Stearns
Gary Fuller
John Bush
Anne Messinger
E. Diane Tope
John & Jean Mitchell
Dianne & Michael Morey
Bruce & JoAnne Godfrey
Dykstra & Phyllis Heinze
Steven & Susan Pung
Marilyn & Gordon Fosburg
Kieran Keenan
Steve & Debbie Martineau
Mike and Rhea Dow
Todd Trucks
Paul Murray
Linda & Bill Browne

Sustainers
Mark & Shelly Smith
Keith & Mary Frame
Doug & Barbara Valek
Ann Brockman
John & Carol Grossa
Roger & Louise Hammer
Muriel Straight
Bud & Virginia Fisher
Paul & Gloria Siers
F. Wesley Greene
Neil & Linda Hopp
G. Thomas & Cynthia
 Mitchell

Guardians
Stan & Pat Lilley
Kathy & Alan Johns
Scott & Sharon Parks
John & Julie Arnold
Bill & Liisa Low
Michael & Shara LeValley
Ginger Judge
Claudia Roth
Phil Mikus
Leonora Forist & Karen 
  Green
John & Sandy Warriner
Ron & Marilyn Rolph

Linda Walterreit
Steve & Carrie Tluczek
Dolores Lawrence
Jim & Mary Gillingham 
Edwin & Ruth Helwig
*Jerome Schwind
Jean & Michael Claus
Jane Wilsher
Eunice Wilsher
*Ron & Marilyn Western
*Virginia Vanderkelen
Michael J. Libbee & Kristin 
  M. Sheridan
Arlin & Helen Briley
Adonna Kennedy
Brenda Upton
John & Ann Jensen
Coyne Oil Corporation
Robert & Connie Kabbe
James & Diane Wilson
David Shepherd

Defenders
David L. & Joy D. Smith
Cathy & Alex Murray
Jim & Carol Wojcik
Denise Love
Ken & Carol Baker
John & Priscilla Lorand
Sister Marie Kopin
Ray Davies & Susan Griffith
Mark Freed & Brooke 
  Harrison
Betty & Bruce Chaffee
Larry & Judy Schaftenaar
Charlie Walmsley & 
  Melinda Prout
Steve & Elizabeth 
  Schaftenaar
Steve & Sue Kennedy
Virginia Haight & Gary 
  Kramer
Dan & Millie Wujek
Greg Bodker
David & Dawn McGrath
Fred McCorkle
Tom & Gisela Moffit
Joan Loveland

Kevin Love
Alinde Moore
Linda Morey
John & Petra Krull
Tom & Lois Kromer
Robert & Cordelia 
  Kohrman
Sue Knight
Roy & Joan Klopcic,
Nancy Priestap & Kirk 
  Sponseller
Richard & Joyce Nisbet
Patricia Podoll
George & Dawn Polanco
John Dinse & Laura 
  Gonzales
Robert & Catherine Janson
Frank & Kay Hufnagel
Herb & Janet Rice
Steve & Tammy Holder
George & Fran Rouman
Jan Hatt
Tim & Nancy Hartshorne
John Harkins
Marian & Walt Schneider
*Lary & Lisa Sheffert
Barbara Sheperdigian
Terry & Marcia Stacy
Edward & Nedra Fisher
Samuel & Trudy Staples
James & Evangeline 
  Fabiano
Jae & Trina Evans
Gilbert Starks
Jasmine & Daniel 
  Eichinger
Peter Andrew Szok
Norman & Marilyn Dzingle
*Danielle Tanner
Jennifer & Jim Tilton
Richard & Brenda Donley
Kimber & Judy DeWitt
Herb & Marilyn Deromedi
James & Elizabeth Dealing

Dave & Linda Coyne
Betty & Bob Clason
Ruth Chapman
Chuck & Pam Bunting
Alan & Sheila Weber
Phyllis Wegner
Jack & Sally Weisenburger
Robert & Nancy Wheeler
*Jay Batzner
Basil & Theresa Zimmer
Shawn & Lisa Zimmer
Mark & Terrie 
  Zitzelsberger
Bruce Allen

Supporters
*Thomas & Joann Girvin
Stanley & Marilynn Smith
Patty Esch
Larry & Marilyn Johns
Alan Quick
Marilyn Zorn
Herman & Tina Theeke
Benn Williams
Randall Kursinsky
Daniel Patterson & Alison 
  Miller
Christine Hammond
Megan Moreno
Sue Ann Kopmeyer
Matt Herbert & Tracy 
  Galarowicz
Jim & Sheila Carroll
James & Joan Hornak
Kristin Landau & Chris 
  Hernandez
Michael & Linda Kruscke
*Elizabeth Vogel
Jeff & Arlene Cleveland
MJ and Liz Conway
Sally Van Cise
Barb McGuire
Harold & Beverly Crawley
Doris Dale

Staff
Jon Breithaupt,
  Executive Director
Alexis Wixson
 Development and 
 Outreach Coordinator
Louise Hammer, 
 Administrative Assistant

Interns
Lizette Betancourt
Katelyn Maylee

Board of Directors
Steve Pung, President
Marnie Basney,Vice President
Marilyn Fosburg, Secretary
John Mitchell, Treasurer
Keith Frame
Jaime Griffis
Dyke Heinze
Sue Ann Kopmeyer
Mike LeValley
Stan Lilley
Megan Moreno
Tim Odykirk
Carey Pauquette

*New Donors in 2018

Donations In Memory Of
James E. Basney, by Marnie 

Basney
JD and Frank Marcus, by 

Patty Esch
Tom and Devin Williams by 

Benn Williams
Adonna Kennedy and     

Maynard Strong by Donna 
Stensrud

Donations In Honor Of
Troy Thielen by Edwin & Ruth 

Helwig

Our 2018 Foundation  
Grant Support

The Herbert H. and Grace A.
 Dow Foundation
The Alden and Vada Dow 
  Family Foundations
The Harry A and Margaret D. 
  Towsley Foundation
Mecosta County Community
  Foundation
Bay Area Community Foundation
Mt. Pleasant Area Community 
  Foundation
Saginaw Bay WIN
Rotary Club of Mt. Pleasant
Kiwanis Club
Mt. Pleasant Jaycees



Thank You To Our  2018 Supporters
James and Deb Simmons
Charles & Linda Howard
Joe Hayes
*Irwin & Lois Traines
Jim & Marilyn Bidwell
Edwin Renkie
Curtis & Anne Jensen
Ralph Hahnenberg
Gerald & Kathleen 
  Jaloszynski
Jill LaChance
Greg Benford
Marnie Basney
Merlyn Mowrey & Miklos 
  Ferber
*Dan and Sue Rademacher
*Judy Anderson
Kay Purtill
John Robertson
*John & Marilyn Wixson
*Russell Jones
*Donna Stensrud
Carey Pauquette
*Gene & Andrea Esch
*Alan & Mary Lou Schilling
Paul Feike
Carl & Lavonne Stamm
Richard & Diana Moreau
Paul Snyder & Patricia 
  Block
*Amanda Schafer
Ronald & Paul Smith
Joan Kadler
Peter & Nancy Fries
Theo Smalley
Marcie M. Otteman
Bill & Wanda Odykirk
Mary C. & Peter 
  Obuchowski
Everett Schafer
Mary Ann O’Neil
David Mattern
Eric & Ruth Lindstrom
Debra & Timothy McGilsky

*Lynda Ludy
Bob Britz
Robert Welsh

Regulars
*Max Dolinsky
*Helen J Kinsworthy
Renaissance PSA
*Rose Kelley
*Jim Wynes
*Megan Barber
Joseph T. Barberi
*Ed & Penny Woelfert
*Alexis Wixson
*Jeffrey Zarr
*Edward and Nancy 
  Brosofski
Gregory Buchner
*Edwin Chafee
Richard & Susan Clemmer
*Scott M. Wager
Dan & Terri Cowie
Kathy & Al Tucker
Tom & Sarah Delia
Allen Demarest
Bobby Tolley
*Joanne Dowell
Becky Thornhill
*Kennedy Thayer
*Brad Taylor
George & Barbara Dunn
Dave & Rosie Ebbinghaus
Louis & Sue Ecker
Gladys Strong
Jim & Carol Erickson
Betty Stephenson
Donald Stephen
Marilyn Erickson
*Laura Beebe
Naomi Staggs
Malcolm & Monica Fox
Stephen & Teresa Frey
*Michael A. Gealt
*Darlene Gidley

Phyllis Gilmore
Sally Goodrow
Juanita Shaffer
Mary Senter
*John & Mary Louise 
  Haas
*Mark and Angela 
  Schofield
Susan Schiller
Joseph Hammerle
Norma Bailey
Ronald Hodgson
Gregory Hoff
Carole Howard
Nancy E. Robinson
Nancy Rivard
Results Realty
Jeanne Reese
Bob & Mary Rau
Dorothy Prawdzik
*Amy Pauquette
Cindy Kaliszewski
*Abu Amin
Linda Neely
Dave & Lalita Kennedy
Charlie & Jane Kiel
*Kim Klumpp
Michael & Tamara 
  Moutsatson
John & Carol Lauffer
Frances Lichtman
Thomas & Rhonda 
  Montgomery
Barbara & Timothy 
  Maness
Ronald Miller
Carol Miller
Jim & Tami Melton
Lynda Thayer
*Maura Brennan
*Craig Clingan
Julie Breithaupt
*Jeff Breithaupt
*Stephanie Breithaupt
*Julie Lazarro
*Ben & Kristine Long
*Jennifer Windish
*Taylor Witkop

*New Donors in 2018

“Dedicated to serving your 
title and escrow needs”

Thank you to our 
2018 Business 

Sponsors

Coldwell Banker/
Mt. Pleasant Realty

Isabella Community Credit 
Union

American Mitsuba 
Corporation

Blystone & Bailey, CPAs, PC
Krapohl Ford

Bandit Industries, Inc.
Meijer

Morbark LLC
Mt. Pleasant Agency

Rowe Professional Services 
Company

Avalon & Tahoe 
Manufacturing, Inc.
Summit Petroleum
Fabiano Brothers

Forest Hill Nature Area

Partners
My 104.3/WMMI Radio
Broadway Barber Shop
Buckley’s Mountainside
 Canoes
Chippewa River Outfitters
Home Depot of Mt. Pleasant
Max & Emily’s
Motorless Motion
Stein & Higgs PLLC
The Pit Stop Quick Lube

Educational Program 
Leaders

Mike LeValley
Jeanne Henderson
Michelle Fournier

Volunteer Appreciation 
Party Support

Louise Hammer
Lizette Betancourt
Alexis Wixson
Jean Mitchell 

Invasive Species Control
David Stoner
Lizette Betancourt
Cathy Murray
Sara Mcauliffe 
Mike LeValley 
and many more! 

Website Development
Ryan Litwiller

Graphic Design
Pat Block



of Ho Chi Minh City (Saigon), lies hot and 
humid Cat Tien National Park, established 
in 1978. Oh, and there, our introduction 
to the brown leech, but I’ll save the 
leech stories. Here, we added the likes 
of Yellow-vented Flowerpecker, White-
crested Laughingthrush, and Green 
Peafowl. And many, many butterflies.

Between the two extremes we 
visited a number of birding spots in the 
Central Highlands, adding specialties 
like Gray-crowned Crocias, Dalat Shrike-
Babbler and Black-crowned Barwing. 
We passed through towns and cities 
such as Danang, Pleiku, Kontum, Di Linh, 
Bao Loc, and Dalat, places that evoked 
memories of my past times in Vietnam, 
times when birds were the farthest thing 
from my mind. And part of the reason I 
wanted to come back; to see what life 
was like there now, nearly 50 years after 
my first trip.

What I saw was a thriving third 
world country with an apparently well-
functioning middle class and happy, 

welcoming people. I saw no evidence 
of the scars of war. Instead, I saw proof 
of the amazing resilience of nature, 
both plant and animal. I’m sure beneath 
the surface, scars remain, but we even 
drove on portions of the old Ho Chi 
Minh Trail near the Laotian border, now 
a paved, limited access highway, and 
simply saw lush, green hills and valleys, 
new hydroelectric projects, massive 
electric power transmission lines. Hanoi 
is a bustling city of 7.8 million people. 
Ho Chi Minh City is a huge international 
mecca of 10 million, complete with 
skyscrapers and neon. Bicycles and 
mopeds have been replaced by 
motorcycles, lots of motorcycles, and 
many more cars than before. And 
unbelievable traffic. Dalat, a resort city of 
more than 400,000, has no traffic lights. 
Somehow, traffic manages to move and 
drivers generally get along.

It certainly doesn’t qualify as the 
easiest place to see birds. A significant 
caged bird industry and the fact that 
songbirds are still eaten in many places 
makes the remaining wild birds very 
shy. Still, over three weeks I saw many 
birds and butterflies, and more of the 
country than I ever saw in my first two 
years there. Tourism opportunities are 
beginning to attract attention. As for 
me, I have a lot of new memories. And 
some closure.

During two tours of duty in Vietnam 
with the U. S. Army in the late ’60’s and 
early ’70’s, I don’t recall seeing even one 
bird. I do remember thinking, “Wow, 
if it weren’t for a war, there are some 
beautiful tourist spots in this country. 
I’d love to see this under different 
circumstances.” In November/December 
2018, I finally went back. 

I spent three weeks visiting the 
country, from Hanoi to Ho Chi Minh City, 
in the company of eight other birders, 
two American guides from the Field 
Guides birding tour company, and a 
local bird guide from Vietnam Birding. 
During that time I saw more than 300 
species of birds and over 70 species 
of butterflies. The trip began a short 
distance from Hanoi.

I was surprised to learn Cuc Phong 
National Park, in the Red River Delta, 
the country’s oldest and largest national 
park (more than 54,000 acres), was 
established by President Ho Chi Minh 
all the way back in 1962. It is one of the 
most popular tourist destinations in the 
country. Comfortably cool just days after 
the end of the rainy season, it offered 
up our first views of the exotic birds of 
Asia, such as Common Green Magpie, 
Greater Racket-tailed Drongo and 
White-rumped Shama. 

A few days later, after an internal 
flight, we saw the other end of the 
spectrum. Approximately 90 miles north 

Board Member Returns to Vietnam for Unique Birding Trip
by Stan Lilley

Black-Crowned Barwing

Mapwing Butterfly

What Vietnamese kids do with their friends

White-rumped Shama



Banquet Reservation   $_______________
   $60/person
   ($65 at door)
50/50 Raffle Tickets     $_______________
   1 Ticket @ $10
   3 Tickets @ $20
Outdoor Gear Raffle    $_______________
   1 ticket @ $10
   3 tickets @ $20            
Banquet Sponsor         $_______________
   ($2,000, $1,000, $500, $250)

Amount Enclosed: $________________

Reservation Name ____________________________________________  

Address______________________________________________________

City_____________________________________State_____Zip__________

Phone ____________________Email_ _____________________________

	 Check Enclosed            Bill My Card 	    Visa 	       Mastercard

Card Number_ ____________________________ Exp.______CVV#_ ____

Name on Card ________________________________________________

Make Check To:	 Chippewa Watershed Conservancy
Mail Check To:	 PO Box 896
	 Mt. Pleasant, MI 48804-0896

2019 SPRING BANQUET RESERVATION FORM

Time:  	 5:30 pm
Venue:  	 Buck’s Run Golf Club
		  1559	S. Chippewa Rd.
		  Mount Pleasant, MI
Menu:  	 Ultimate Dinner Buffet, 		
		  including hors d’oeuvres,
		  dessert selection and cash 		
		  bar.
Ticket Price:
	 Before event $60/person 
	 At the door:  $65/person

Follow us on Facebook for banquet updates 

THURSDAY, APRIL 18, 2019

CWC is a qualified 501(c)(3) organization.  Federal Tax ID 38-3181796, MICT #1818676, Raffle License # R51298

Advanced reservations preferred

24th
ANNUAL
BANQUET

Keynote Speaker: 
Dan Eichinger, Director 
of Michigan Department 
of Natural Resources, 
CWC Supporter and 
CMU Alumnus

Silent Auction, Live Auction, 50/50 
Raffle and Outdoor Gear Raffle

Tickets can be purchased at 
cwc-mi.org/banquet
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YES!
I want to support the 
Chippewa Watershed 
Conservancy.

Protecting Central Michigan’s 
Valuable Natural Resources

A Gift to Nature . . .                                

 Gives back for generations

Here is my contribution to help sustain operations:
	 $25 (Regular)	 $50 (Supporter)	 $100 (Defender)	 $250 (Guardian)

 Executive Director’s Circle:       $500 (Sustainer)_       $1,000 (Benefactor)

	 I wish to remain anonymous
	 I wish to receive the newsletter electronically
	 I would prefer a paper acknowledgement

Name(s)______________________________________________________

Street Address________________________________________________

City_____________________________________State_____Zip__________

Phone_____________________Email_ _____________________________

	 Check Enclosed	 Bill My Card 	 Visa 	 Mastercard

Card Number_ ____________________________ Exp.______CVV#_ ____

Name on Card ________________________________________________

Make Check To:	 Chippewa Watershed Conservancy
Mail Check To:	 PO Box 896
	 Mt. Pleasant, MI 48804-0896

Win-19


